At A Public Meeting

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 19th day of May, 2008

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor
        

        George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

                                Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman

Absent:
        Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

Also Present:
        Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town

                                James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

Meeting called to order at 7:04 p.m.

1.
ROLL CALL


The results of the roll call appear above.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG & MOMENT OF SILENCE 



Roland Coffey, a student at Wallkill High School, led the pledge to the flag.

3.
ADDITIONAL ITEMS FOR AGENDA



New # 11
Overlay District for Heavy Equipment and R.V. Sales in B District
4.
COMMENTS ON ITEMS ON TONIGHT’S AGENDA



There were no comments on the agenda.
5.
SCHEDULE PUBLIC HEARING:  Local Law Amending Chapter 185: “Accessory Apartments”

Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, said the Town adopted a Comprehensive Plan. One of the regulations in the plan that was changed was the administrative process for approving accessory apartments. Presently, everyone who wishes to add an accessory apartment to their residence must apply to the Zoning Board of Appeals for a special permit. This amendment would change the process so applicants would only have to apply to the Building Department for a permit to construct an accessory apartment and  obtain a certificate of occupancy. The application would no longer require a Public Hearing. The Local Law advises various standards that can be administered by the Building Department. The law also changes the size standards; now accessory apartments can be up to 700 square feet. Anything above that would be a two family home and would be subject to a site plan review. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to set a Public Hearing for the Local Law Amending Chapter 185: “Accessory Apartments” for June 16, 2008 at 7:00 p.m. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene. 
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.
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6.
RESOLUTION Supporting Hotel/Motel Tax

Supervisor Booth said the Town of Newburgh is once again requesting legislative action to charge a hotel/motel tax. Councilman Woolsey initiated this request in 2000 and it has been introduced in the Assembly but not in the Senate. 

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the Resolution of the Town Board approving the Home Rule request for an Act to amend the Tax Law in relation to the imposition of a Hotel and Motel Tax in the Town of Newburgh and is requesting legislative action. The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

DISCUSSION: Councilman Woolsey said that Senator Bill Larkin told him if this amendment passes in the Assembly it will definitely be introduced and passed in the Senate. This bill is a benefit to local residents. He said Orange County is one of the few Counties where municipalities do not charge this tax. The Town of Newburgh wishes to try to have this passed on their own to obtain relief for the Town of Newburgh taxpayers. 

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent. 

7.
RESOLUTION on Central Hudson Proposed Rate Increase

Supervisor Booth said Councilwoman Greene brought this matter up at the May 14th Work Session and the Town Board unanimously supports her suggestion. It is  a Resolution opposing the current Central Hudson Gas and Electric increase. The increase for Central Hudson’s overall electric and natural gas delivery rates of 11 percent and 9.5 percent were approved in 2006.
Councilwoman Greene said at present there are 30,000 people living in the Town of Newburgh. There are thousands of homes, condos and townhomes using electricity in the Town and it behooves the Board members to place the objections of our residents before the Public Service Commission because we just can’t afford any more. 

Councilman Woolsey said the increase would be understandable if Central Hudson was running in the red, but because they paid two cents less this year than last in dividends to their stockholders. They want to make up the difference by charging the users more. He doesn’t think this is fair. 
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to approve the Resolution opposing the proposed rate increase by Central Hudson Gas & Electric Corporation and authorizing submission of written testimony. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent. 

8.
ACCOUNTING:



A.
Purchase Policy Amendment


Supervisor Booth said the Town is proposing two changes to the Town’s Purchase Policy.

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the following two changes to the Town’s Purchase Policy as follows:

1st change is for the completion of vouchers and accounts payable process. 
This change is for instances where the voucher is from another municipality, Regulatory Agency, or other Governmental Entity; the Town Supervisor may approve the voucher with the claimant’s signature. 

.
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2nd change is on the non-bid procurements:

            
Under $5,000.00 no action will be required.
$5,000.00 - $8,000.00
:
Complete written “Summary of Quotation Form”.  Attach three written quotations. Any single item purchase of $5,000.00 or more must be approved by the Town Board prior to purchase. When a Town Board member duly designated as a Department’s Liaison or the Town Supervisor deems acceptable, a written approval prior to the purchase by the liaison or the Town Supervisor can be used as a substitute to three written quotes. In these instances, verbal quotes shall be obtained and documented where practical.

The motion was seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent. 






B.
Transfer of Bid Deposits

MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to approve the request dated May 15, 2008, submitted by Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, to transfer the following deposits that are over six months old to the General Fund. 


DATE

BIDDER



PROJECT

          AMOUNT


09/12/07

Reed Construction Data Inc.

Old Town Hall Renovation
$100.00
09/05/07

Alpine Painting & Sandblast

Exterior Repairs

 
  100.00

09/07/07

Corporate Building Service

Old Town Hall

  
  100.00

09/11/07

Glomar Construction


Old Town Hall

 
  100.00

09/11/07

TDA Construction Inc.


Old Town Hall

                100.00


09/12/07

Majestic
Painting



Old Town Hall

                100.00


10/29/07

Grogan Excavation


Linden Drive Sewer

    50.00


10/29/07

Gardiner Excavating


Linden Drive Sewer
                  50.00


10/31/07

Whispering Pines


              Linden Drive Sewer 

    50.00









TOTAL



$750.00

The motion was seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.


DISCUSSION: Councilwoman Greene asked James Osborne, Town Engineer, why there were deposits for Old Town Hall.

Mr. Osborne said these are bid deposits. When a contractor picks up plans and specs they are required to pay a bid deposit. If they don’t request their money back after the bid is awarded the money is held in the T-31 account for six months. Accounting then asks to have the money transferred.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent. 
9.
Adoption of NYSEFC REVOLVING FUNDS EQUAL OPPORTUNITY WORK PLAN

Mr. Osborne said the Town is in the process of applying for a low interest loan from the New York State Environmental Facilities Corporation. When applying for money from the Federal Government, one of the requirements is to adopt the Minority and Women’s Business-Equal Employment Opportunity Program Work Plan. The Town has adopted this for other Federal loans, and is adopting this for this particular project. 

MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to adopt the NYSEFC Revolving Funds Equal Opportunity Work Plan. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.  
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10. HIGHWAY:  Award of Bid for Heavy Duty Truck 

Supervisor Booth said the Town has a recommendation dated May 9, 2008 from Darrell Benedict, Highway Superintendent, to award the heavy duty single axle plow/sander truck bid to Mid Hudson Mack Inc., located in Montgomery, New York, in the amount of $158,558.30. He said there were two other bids on this vehicle. The memo stated Mid Hudson Mack Inc. is the only vendor that meets the specifications the Town requested. Both Arkel Motors and Healey Int’l Trucks do not meet the specifications. 
Mark Taylor said it would be prudent to have a further explanation as to what specifications were not met in the record of this Board. If the lowest bidder disputes the decision the Board must review the objection on the basis of documention more than the Highway Superintendent’s memo. His memo does not explain the reason.

Councilwoman Greene asked to reschedule this item for the Audit Meeting on May 28th and also to ask the Highway Superintendent to be at the meeting. 
11.
add on

OVERLAY DISTRICT FOR HEAVY EQUIPMENT AND R.V.  




SALES IN B DISTRICT
Supervisor Booth said authorization is needed from the Board to refer this matter to Saccardi & Schiff. The applicant has given the Town a check in the amount of $5,250.00 as a deposit to pay for these services. 

Mark Taylor said this arose because the applicant was seeking to relocate his business to Newburgh. When this applicant applied to the Planning Board they were advised this use was not permitted in the B District. It is Mr. Taylor’s understanding that this use was previously permitted in the B District and the Board is attempting to reconcile the proposed use with how the previous law was administered in a fashion that limits this use to a particular corridor in the Town. 
Councilman Woolsey asked if the recreation vehicle dealer was included in these services.

Mr. Taylor said the $5,250.00 covered both applicants.

Councilman Woolsey said it is his opinion that the recreation vehicle dealer should pay any extra consultant fees. 
MOTION was made by Councilwoman Greene to authorize Saccardi & Schiff to review and move forward with their presentation of this overlay district. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.  
12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS AND PRESENTATIONS

Councilwoman Greene said that on Saturday evening the Orange County Chiefs’

Association had an award ceremony at the Goshen Court House. She said six of the Town of Newburgh’s Police Officers received awards. Officer Adam Zielberger received a Life Saving award, and Officer Robert Desaye, Officer Frederick Denardo, Officer Anthony Detoro, Officer Bryant Vasquez and Officer Theresa Nietzel all received awards for Meritorious Service. 
Supervisor Booth announced on that on Memorial Day the Town will have services at Town Hall at 10:00 a.m. and the parade will start at 1:00 p.m. He hopes to see everyone there.
PUBLIC TOWN BOARD MEETING     MAY 19, 2008     PAGE 5

Councilman Piaquadio said he is happy to see a lot of Wallkill High School students in the audience and if they go to www.townofnewburgh.org they will find a helpful link section for many different languages. Another link that has just been added recently is text to voice.

13.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Rand Otton, Frozen Ridge Road, said she came in front of this Board in 2005 voicing her concerns about the speed limit on Frozen Ridge Road. She came again on November 2007, after their dog was killed by a speeding commercial truck. She is here tonight to alert the Board to the continued speeding problem on the road. She asked the Board the following questions:
1. What is the Town is doing to slow traffic down on Town roads?
2. What is happening with the study regarding weight limits for commercial traffic on Town roads?  
3. When will the Town have the traffic calming devices that have been promised?

4. When will the three way stop sign be installed at Frozen Ridge Road and Leslie Road? 

5. Can a meeting be set up with Lawrence Farms with regard to commercial tour buses and the speed limit?
Supervisor Booth said the Town rotates its speed control squad on all Town roads. 
The Town is proceeding with the traffic calming devices in designated areas. We have raised sidewalks that were installed on Gardentown Road, Powder Mill Road near the park area and Meadow Hill Road by Meadow Hill School.  
The Traffic Advisory Board recommended not to put a three way stop sign at the intersection of  Frozen Ridge Road and Leslie Road because of the sight distance. 

This is the first that he has been made aware of the problem with the tour buses.

Councilman Woolsey said even if there is a weight limit in place on a Town road, local deliveries are still allowed. 

Ms. Otton asked if the Town has heard anything from Senator Larkin giving the Town the ability to set the speed limit on Town roads.
Supervisor Booth said the Town puts in a request annually, but it is still the function of the DOT to set the speed limit on Town roads.

Frank Galli, representing Goodwill Fire District, said their district has a concern about the Pepsi fire hydrant located on Pepsi’s property on Brookside Farm Road. This hydrant was part of Pepsi’s approval in order for them to obtain their certificate of occupancy on their new addition. This hydrant serves two purposes. The first is to service the Pepsi building and the second is to service the houses and businesses on Brookside Farm Road. If the hydrant is not working the only means for water, if there is a fire, is the stream. If there is a drought or the water is low then a fire line has to be run from Route 52.   
Mr. Osborne said the Pepsi Company constructed the water main system and installed that hydrant without a permit. The Water Department has told the developer that they need to expose certain parts of the main for inspection and pressure testing and disinfecting while it is being witnessed by the Water Department. The Water Department has concerns because the developer did not wet tap for the hydrant. They took a portion of the main out of service and reinstalled 800 feet of eight inch main and the fire hydrant. The next step is for Mr. Osborne to write a letter to the developer’s engineer explaining what the Town needs to see and what the developer has to do in order to put that hydrant into service. If they fail to respond to the letter, then the Town will call Code Enforcement. 
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Ann Fisher, Balmville, thanked Councilman Woolsey for his insight on the clothing bins. She said the bin on Route 9W is filled with debris and lumber. 

Councilman Woolsey said that the Town does have a code in place and Code Compliance can make citations for the debris.

Supervisor Booth said that he and Mr. Taylor discussed the options for preparing a draft for0 the revision of the Local Law to make it more stringent for the placement of the clothing bins.  
James Johnson, Williams Avenue, has a concern about the number 60 vacant residence on their street. Last week the State Police had come to them and told them that the house was broken into. He asked the Board what can be done with that residence. 

Supervisor Booth said this property has been a problem; Code Compliance has sited the property owners. He said outside of not completing the building permit there is no particular violation outside of the maintenance. The taxes are up to date and there really isn’t anything the Town can do. 
Supervisor Booth thanked everyone for coming.
14.
ADJOURNMENT

MOTION was made at 8:54 p.m. by Councilwoman Greene to adjourn. The motion was seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilman Benedict – absent; Councilman Piaquadio – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Supervisor Booth – yes.

Motion passed: 4 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain; 1 absent.  

Meeting adjourned at 8:54 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
___________________________      _______________________________
Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk
Deborah A. Smith, Deputy Town Clerk

